
KANDIYOHI COUNTY AND CITY OF WILLMAR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (EDC) 
BUSINESS RETENTION AND EXPANSION/RECRUITMENT (BRE/R) COMMITTEE 

MINUTES 
June 14, 2023 

EDC Boardroom and Via ZOOM Video Conference 
 
 
Present: Corky Berg, Samantha Crow, Jim Ellingson, Steve Gardner, Les Heitke and Mary Warszynski  
 
Excused: Sam Bowen, Roger Imdieke, Bridget Paulson and Kelsey Vosika  
 
Absent:  Jennifer Mendoza 
 
Guest:  Jake Stricherz, West Central Dental 
 
Staff:  Aaron Backman, Executive Director and Kelsey Olson, Marketing and Communications 

Specialist 
 
Secretarial:        Cathy Skindelien, Legal & Administrative Assistants, Inc.  
 
 
Chair Jim Ellingson called the meeting to order at approximately 1:01 p.m.  
 
 
AGENDA—The agenda was approved as emailed. 
 
 
MINUTES— 
 

IT WAS MOVED BY Corky Berg, SECONDED BY Mary Warszynski, to approve the Minutes of the 
March 3, 2023 meeting as emailed. MOTION CARRIED. 
 

Self-Introductions were conducted. 
 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS— 
 
Virtual Career Fair Update.  Kelsey Olson reported two virtual career fairs have been conducted using the 
Premier Virtual platform, with the last one occurring in May.  Over 50 businesses participated with 
approximately 20 job seekers registered. Partners included Renville, Redwood, Meeker and Swift Counties. 
Advantages of virtual career fairs are as follows: 
•    Virtual booths can be created in 30 minutes 
•    No travel time 
•    Applicants can log on at any time 
•    Search can be conducted by type of job 
•    Applicants can chat with businesses or interviews can be conducted 
 
Quarterly meetings will be held with the virtual career fair partners in an effort to grow and support each 
other. Three more job fairs are scheduled with Premier Virtual providing recruitment support.  A business-
only fair will occur in late July in coordination with the Willmar Lakes Area Chamber of Commerce.  A second 



fair will feature care facilities, such as Bethesda in August or September.  A third fair, in October, will be 
offered for manufacturers in conjunction with Minnesota Manufacturing Month.  
 
A workforce solutions summit is planned for the first quarter of 2024.  The previous summit, held in January, 
2022, had 78 attendees that broke into 13 discussion groups. Topics discussed included accommodation for 
non-English speaking applicants and finding people who want to work.   
 
Willmar High School’s Student and Career Expo expanded this year to include all schools in Kandiyohi 
County.  Transportation to the event was provided by the Southwest Initiative Foundation (SWIF). Atwater-
Cosmos-Grove City High School and Community Christian School participated. 
 
Elevate Update.  Backman reported the Elevate Community Business Academy is an entrepreneurship 
training program in partnership with Rising Tide Capital. Graduation of the Spring 2023 class will be held at 
Sibley Auditorium on the MinnWest Technology Campus on June 27, 2023 from 6:00-8:00 p.m. Nineteen 
students will graduate, including five from the first-ever Spanish class. The classes included 11 women, one 
is a veteran and 14 diverse students.  Over the last year, Elevate students have accessed over $1 million in 
loan capital for their businesses. A new twist on Elevate is in the development stage and will provide a 
continuation of the Kandiyohi County Creating Entrepreneurial Opportunities (KCEO) program, to support 
students with operationalizing their businesses.  The dates for the next Elevate class are not finalized, with a 
target of late August through mid-December. The fall class will be done solely in English.  Swedburg will not 
be an instructor, but will stay active in management and administration of the program. The EDC is working 
with SWIF in search of funding sources and hopes to work with McKnight Foundation.  Local sponsorship will 
be pursued and a 60-day extension of Department of Employment and Economic Development (DEED) 
funding has been requested for execution of a Small Business Owner Education Series, which will occur in 
July and August pending the extension. 
 
Ridgewater College Commercial Driver’s License (CDL) Grant Update/Next Steps. Ridgewater College is 
making good progress on the CDL grant contract.  Requests for proposals have been submitted for the 
design, and construction is projected to begin in 2024.  Willmar is one of very few cities that has a CDL 
training program.  The course lasts 12 weeks and requires 30 hours of behind-the-wheel training at a cost of 
approximately $5000.  Testing availability remains an issue.  
 
  
NEW BUSINESS—  
 
Housing Studies/Developer Resources.  Backman reported he presented the Kandiyohi County and City of 
Willmar Housing Studies to a group of elected officials, city representatives and concerned citizens from 
various agencies, including Family Promise, United Community Action Partnership (UCAP) and the Rural 
Housing Coalition in an event sponsored by ISAIAH.  Minnesota State Representative Michael Howard, chair 
of the Housing Finance and Policy Committee, shared a summary of new legislation. Demand is high for 
senior housing, twin homes and small homes.  High construction and materials cost are major factors.  State-
funded construction projects need to pay prevailing wage, which can add 15-20% to the cost of the project.  
Multi-family units can drive down costs with the help of tax credits. The Kuepers project is renting at market 
rate with no tax assistance, one-bedroom units rent for $895 to $945 per month, and two-bedroom units 
$1095 to $1145.  Lower-income families are struggling to find safe housing.  Community-led conversations 
will continue with a focus on affordable housing.      
 
 
REPORTS— 
 
Childcare Grant Update.  The EDC, in partnership with Mid-Minnesota Development Commission (MMDC), 
was awarded $200,000 from the Child Care Economic Development Grant through DEED.  Additional 



support includes $150,000 from Kandiyohi County, $100,000 from the City of Willmar and $100,000 from 
SWIF.  Demand has exceeded expectations, with 10 family operations and 4 daycare centers requesting 
funding.  Ten providers were located in Willmar, two in New London and two in other areas. Forgivable 
loans are offered for items such as door and window replacement, basement renovations, insulation, 
heating, ventilation and air conditioning replacement and outdoor play space projects.  Requests totaled 
$245,000 in the first two months, with $127,000 awarded.  Other areas of support include: 
•  Transportation—a grant request was fulfilled for “Book Buddies with Bethesda,” a Willmar Public  
    Library program that connects residents of Bethesda to kids in a reading program. 
•  Mentorship—people with 5 years or less experience in day care will be connected with those who 
    have over 25 years of experience. The mentorship program will begin in mid-July. 
•  Technology Assistance—a new mandate requires reports to be filed digitally and grants are available  
    to furnish laptops and iPads to help meet this requirement. 
•  Language Accommodation—in partnership with United Community Action Partnership (UCAP), the 
    EDC will assist non-English speaking parents in finding childcare. 
•  Employee Assistance—will be launched in mid-July. 
 
The EDC will partner with UCAP in hiring a Childcare Community Coordinator.  The proposed position will 
work 60% at UCAP and 40% at the EDC. UCAP will be the primary employer, with the EDC reimbursing UCAP 
for an agreed upon sum. The EDC Joint Operations Board supports the position and the Joint Powers Board 
will consider it at its July meeting.  On Monday, June 26, 2023 the EDC, Kandiyohi County, MMDC and UCAP 
will host a childcare event at the 4-Seasons Shelter at Robbins Island. Resources will be available in English 
and Spanish for anyone looking to open a daycare.   
 
CLUES.  A CDL course will begin in August.  In the previous CDL class three students obtained licenses and 
one was employed a week later.  A second student had a job interview last week, while the third became 
licensed on June 8. A customer service and banking course is underway.   
 
CENTRAL Minnesota Jobs & Training Services (CMJTS).  Steve Gardner reported CMJTS will conduct an 
Operation Exploration healthcare camp, where junior and senior high school students can investigate 
careers in health care.   
 
On August 17, 2023 the Economic Development Association of Minnesota (EDAM) will tour Willmar, 
beginning at the 4-Seasons shelter in Robbins Island, then travelling to Block 25 Lofts, the Willmar Industrial 
Park, MinnWest Technology Campus and ending at Mr. B’s Chocolates. Ted Schmid, Chief Executive Officer 
of Lumber One in Cold Spring will attend as a representative of Block 25 Lofts. 
 
Artificial intelligence’s effect on the job market was discussed. It is advancing faster than anticipated, and 
could affect professionals in addition to manufacturing jobs.  Robotic devices can be used for surgery and 
anesthesia can be automated.  Backman reported a potato processing plant in North Dakota automated its 
system and reduced the number employees from 500 to 180.  Prime West Insurance meets every five years 
to update its mission statement.  Sixty people attended, broke into groups with a staff person taking notes.  
Artificial Intelligence was able to summarize all discussions and give immediate feedback to the group. 
 
Jake Stricherz requested an update of housing efforts in downtown Willmar. Excluding Block 25 Lofts there 
are approximately 100 housing units downtown, primarily dated efficiency apartments. Many owners are 
not willing to invest money, particularly if they are from out of town. Redevelopment activities will be 
necessary, as there is a desire for more housing options. The old hospital building will be retrofitted to five 
or six units.  The Renaissance Zone created incentives to encourage people to invest in downtown, including 
waiving taxes, sewer availability charges and water availability charges, consideration of tax increment 
financing projects and reduced hookup costs. 
 
 



 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT—There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 2:33 p.m. 
 
NEXT MEETING—The next committee meeting is 1:00 p.m., Wednesday, September 13, 2023 at the EDC 
Boardroom and via ZOOM video conference. 
 
































